
RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
THURSDAY 16 JULY 2009 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:

Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge (as substitute for Cllr Layden), Boaden, Cape, Mrs Clarke (as substitute for Cllr Mrs Geddes), Mrs Glendinning, Hendry, Knapton and.
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Earp – Performance and Development Portfolio Holder (until 11.30am)

Councillor J Mallinson – Finance Portfolio Holder (until 11.30am)

ROSP.04/09
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Mrs Geddes and Councillor Layden.
ROSP.05/09
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.
ROSP.06/09
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

RESOLVED – That the Minutes of the meetings held on 14 May 1009, 18 May 2009 and 9 June 2009 be agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

ROSP.07/09
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no items which had been the subject of call-in.
ROSP.08/09
OVERVIEW REPORT AND WORK PROGRAMME

The Acting Scrutiny Manager (Ms Edwards) presented report OS.12/09 providing an overview of matters related to the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s work.  Also included was the latest version of the work programme.
Ms Edwards reported that:
· The Lease Car Task and Finish Group had been scheduled to report its findings to this meeting but the exercise had proved to be more wide ranging than anticipated and as a result the Task and Finish Group had deferred their presentation to this Panel until August.

· The Budget Scrutiny Task and Finish Group had held successful sessions and it was their intention to complete their work in August 2009.

· There had been a Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel Development Session and a full report on the outcomes of the session would be brought to the next meeting of the Panel.

· A special meeting of the Panel had been organised for 6 August 2009 to undertake the bi-annual scrutiny of Carlisle Renaissance and its Action Plan.  Two representatives of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel and the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel would also attend the meeting.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) asked Members if the consideration of the first quarter performance monitoring report could be brought forward to the August meeting.  
RESOLVED – 1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the Overview Report and Work Programme be noted.

2) That the first quarter performance monitoring report be considered at the August meeting of the Panel.

ROSP.09/09
SCRUTINY ARRANGEMENTS - CHAIRS GROUP AND 



AGREEING THE SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT
The Scrutiny Manager (Dr Taylor) presented report OS.07/09 which provided an overview of possible changes to the way that the Scrutiny Chairs Group operated.  It also detailed options for the method used to draft and approve the Scrutiny Annual Report in this and future years.

Dr Taylor reminded Members that at the special Overview & Scrutiny Meetings to discuss the Scrutiny Annual Report in May 2009, Members discussed what the most appropriate mechanism would be for providing the over-arching direction for scrutiny work; this direction was provided by the Scrutiny Chairs Group.  Some Members suggested that the Overview & Scrutiny Management Committee should be reinstated.  The report looked to lay out the options for Members to consider.

Dr Taylor added that following the problems of agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report, report OS.07/09 also puts forward a possible route for agreeing the annual report in future years for Members to consider.

Dr Taylor explained that report OS.07/09 would be considered by each of the three subject-based Panels for comments before going to the Scrutiny Chairs Group (at a minuted meeting) for them to take a view and refer the report on to Council for consideration.  Depending on Council’s view, limited changes to the Constitution may be required to reflect the amended practices.

Dr Taylor outlined the working practices for Overview and Scrutiny and reminded Members that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had been disbanded in April 2008 by full Council on the understanding that informal arrangements would be put in place to enable matters that related to the proper management of the scrutiny process to be discussed by the Panel Chairs and a representative number of other Panel Members.

Dr Taylor outlined the options open to Members.

In considering the report Members raised the following questions and comments:

· When the Management Overview and Scrutiny Committee was disbanded the process for the Annual Report had been overlooked and it was now necessary to ensure that the Report was recommended to Council with the correct authorisation.
Dr Taylor reminded Members of the wording in the Constitution and added that the Report had been issued in draft form to Members which enabled them to have more input than in previous years.

A Member further commented that the reinstatement of the Management Committee would be a backward step for Scrutiny but there was a need to have formal arrangements in place for the consideration of the Annual Report.  It was felt that the Report should be seen by each of the three subject based Overview and Scrutiny Committees before it was taken to the Chairs Group.  
· The Chairs Group had worked well during the previous year but there was concern that the meetings were not being recorded in any way or being reported back to Overview and Scrutiny Panels.
Dr Taylor responded that the Community Overview and Scrutiny Panel had also considered this report and resolved that minutes should be taken at the Group when an issue would be recommended to Council.
· It would be appropriate for the three Overview and Scrutiny Panels to identify issues for consideration by the Chairs Group.
· The Chairs Group should consider the protocol for the Task and Finish Groups to ensure it was fit for purpose.
Dr Taylor stated that work was being carried out on the Task and Finish Group guidance and changes would be reported to the Chairs Group.

RESOLVED - That the following views be put to the meeting of the three scrutiny chairs for them to take a decision as to the best way forward with regard to the Scrutiny Chairs Group and agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report.  The Resources Overview and Scrutiny Panel recommends:

1) That the workings of the existing Scrutiny Chairs group be refined so that minutes are taken at some meetings and informal notes are circulated to Members of the Overview and Scrutiny Panels for meetings which are not minuted;

2) That the proposed process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report be agreed with the report being formally considered by each of the three subject based Overview and Scrutiny Panels.

ROSP.10/09
THE FORWARD PLAN – MONITORING OF ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

There was submitted report LDS.58/09 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 July 2009 to 31 October 2009) issues under the remit of this Committee.  

RESOLVED – That the Forward Plan (1 July 2009 to 31 October 2009) issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

ROSP.11/09
RESPONSE FROM THE EXECUTIVE 
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.139/09 setting out the decision of the Executive on 29 June 2009 in response to concerns raised regarding the level of carry forward requested contained in the Provisional Capital Outturn Report for 2008/09 (CROS.71/09).
The decision was:
“That the Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s comments be welcomed and considered as part of the Council’s deliberations into the carry forward requests in respect of the General Fund and Capital Outturns.”

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.
ROSP.12/09
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT FOR YEAR 2008/09
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented report PPP.31/09 on the performance of the City Council for the year 2008/09.  

Ms Curr informed Members that the report marked the final transition from the Best value Performance framework to the new performance framework and National Indicator Set.  She added that this was the first year that performance against that new National Indicator Set had been reported and that much of the current data would provide a base line for future years.  She further added that the Place Survey data had been significantly delayed.  Some satisfaction data had been released and was incorporated in this report but the majority of the data would appear in detail in the first quarter Performance Monitoring Report for 2009/10.

Ms Curr reported on a number of notable achievements during 2008/09 which included achievements for recycling, the cemetery, Investors in People and six Green Flag awards.  She added that the Council had achieved a level 3 in respect of use of resources for the first time ie that it performed consistently above the minimum requirements.  She added that many services that the Council had identified as priorities and that local people said were important to their local communities, demonstrated an excellent performance but there was a number of service areas where the City Council had not achieved its desired standard of performance.  A number of indicators that did not meet the desired standard may be linked to the current economic climate, particularly households in temporary accommodation.  The Council was monitoring this closely.

The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the monitoring report (EX.127/09 refers) and decided:

“1.
That the end of year performance of the City Council presented in the Report for Cleaner Greener Safer Carlisle, Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance be noted and considered, as part of the work on the Transformation Programme and Review of Priorities.

2.
That the Executive refer the relevant parts of the Report to Corporate Resources, Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their consideration.”

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· There was concern that the short term trend arrows under Customer Satisfaction showed a downward trend.
The Head of Facilities (Mr Nicolson) responded that there was some confusion with regard to the downward trend for BV119 as the feedback from the community had been more positive.  Officers were making further investigations as to why the trend was downward but it was part of the national trend.
A Member further commented that the trend could be the result of the public’s perception of Council’s in the current climate.
· There had been a significant drop in the number of respondents who had returned the Employee Opinion Survey, how many employees had been included in the survey and was there any reason for the drop in responses?
Ms Curr explained that the survey went out to every employee within the Council, approximately 800 people.  She added that issues surrounding communications had been highlighted in the Future Focus sessions and a working group had been set up to investigate issues in detail.  A project team had also been set up to look at the Council’s intranet.

· The Panel had previously scrutinised the Employee Opinion Survey in detail and it was felt that it would be worthwhile for the Panel to scrutinise it again.  As part of the scrutiny issues around the rate of return had been addressed as a Scrutiny issue and there had been an improvement in the return figures.  There was concern that the figures had dropped again.
The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) confirmed that there had been a lot work undertaken to engage employees and it had been successful in previous years.  The rate of return had dropped in 2008/09 due to a failure in the system, the problem had been identified and work had been carried out to ensure the same problem did not occur again.  He added that the Council engaged with employees in a variety of ways including the IIP assessment and the Future Focus sessions.

A Member further commented that it was hoped that the information collated from Future Focus sessions would be presented to the Panel for consideration at an appropriate time.  He felt it was essential that information gathered from such exercises found a place in the Council’s structure to ensure Members and Officers know what employees thought

Mr Williams added that the results of the Employee Opinion Survey, the IIP Assessment and the Future Focus sessions would be reported to Members in January 2010.
· Given that it was the first Place Survey it would be useful for scrutiny to have the figures reported with benchmarking details included.

Ms Curr responded that the results of the Place Survey would be presented with comparison data from Cumbria Council’s, the North West average and an all of England average.  As part of the arrangement for the survey the Council had asked for the data to be disaggregated into four areas in Carlisle, the smallest geography that remained statistically significant.  She added that the Place Survey had been costly and so the Council had to be mindful of how the information should be used.
· The reported stated that a total of 3662 invoices had been paid in an average of 9.94 days, what was the total number of invoices?
The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) responded that the target of 10 days had been as part of the measure for recession planning, she added that she would circulate the total number of invoices to Members.
RESOLVED – That the Panel looked forward to the results of the Place Survey and requested that the report included benchmarking details and comparison data.
ROSP.13/09
CORPORATE RISK MANAGEMENT
The Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) submitted report CE.18/09 providing the latest quarterly update on risk management arrangements.  Members’ attention was drawn to the Corporate Risk Register appended to the report.

During the last quarter, the Current Action Status / Control Strategy section of the Corporate Risk Register had been addressed and updated where applicable and scoring of certain risks amended accordingly.  The Action Status/Control Strategies shown on the Corporate Risk Register were the risk management strategies that had been adopted to reduce the impact or likelihood of the risks.

In addition to scrutinising and commenting on the Risk Register, Members were invited to suggest emerging risks for consideration by the Corporate Risk Management Group.  If appropriate those would be incorporated and Members would be able to track their management at the next quarterly update.

Following discussion Ms Brown stated that both the Transformation Programme and the Recession Planning had been included as part of the Medium term Financial Plan.
The Finance Portfolio Holder added that there could be a separate Risk Register for the Transformation programme if Members required it.
RESOLVED – (1) That report CE.18/09 be noted.

(2) That consideration should be given to a separate Risk Register identifying the risks associated with the Transformation Programme.
ROSP.14/09
EMPLOYEE SICKNESS ABSENCE UPDATE
The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.35/09, the purpose of which was to enable the Panel to continue their scrutiny of the authority’s performance with regard to staff sickness absence.

Mr Williams stated that the report was the end of year report which showed that the City Council had exceeded its target in that performance was far worse than wished for but officers continued to bear down on absence and progress with the Improving Attendance Action Plan was presented.
The definition of the local indicator LP12 was based on the Best Value Performance Indicator which, along with all the other BVPIs had now been deleted and not replaced by a National Indicator.  The authority had retained the indicator locally and increased the rate of reporting to monthly/quarterly.  Officers were now struggling to find comparative data from neighbouring and similar authorities as there was no longer the duty to report the indicator. 

Mr Williams provided an updated analysis of performance and outlined progress against the Improving Attendance Action Plan.  He pointed out that the data by Directorate for days lost was disproportionate as some of the sections had a small number of employees and some of those were on long term sick.
In discussion Members raised the following questions and observations:

· Who provided the confidential counselling and were employees aware of the service?
· Why had there been an increase in the budget for the confidential counselling?
Mr Williams responded that the counselling was provided by an external specialist.  He explained that the increase in budget was not relevant to the charge for the counselling but was most likely caused by increase in the need for the service.  Managers within the authority used the counselling service pro-actively to help manage sickness absence and support employees.  The service was offered to employees on long term sickness where the cause was stress related and Managers could also refer those who may need or could benefit from the service.  The counselling service was a useful part of a suite of provision to help and support employees.  Mr Williams added that the counselling service had been offered to staff to support them through the Job Evaluation process and this could have increased the budget.  He added that he would provide Members with the hourly rate for the counselling service.
· Was there any statistics to show the relationship between long term sickness and the impact on customer satisfaction?
Mr Nicolson stated that at the present time there was nothing to demonstrate the relationship but further research could be carried out.

· Was there a budget to provide products such as sterilising gel to help prevent flu within the building?
Mr Nicolson said that the Council were prepared to deal with swine flu if it reached the Council but sterilising gel had not been distributed because it was felt it may panic people.  He explained that there was a cost implication to use the gel other than for a pandemic but health and safety did take priority.

Mr Williams responded that the issue of swine flu had been raised within the report simply because; if the flu did reach the Council it would make analysis of absence figures meaningless.
· The line managers carried out the Return to Work Interviews but what other facilities were available apart from the counselling service?
Mr Williams explained that the authority had occupational health provision through Wellwork in collaboration with four other Councils.  The service had been in place for two years and was well used in a variety of different ways.  The service encouraged Managers to refer staff sooner to help reduce absences.  The report showed the proportion of long term absence increase and the Authority had moved its focus and as a result there has been several cases removed from the long term list.
· It would be useful to have the percentage of return to Work interviews conducted broken down into departments.
· The data by Directorate for days lost would be more useful if there was information on the number of employees in each Directorate.
Mr Williams explained that the Directorates that had the higher percentages of absence may be doing the most to deal with the absences.  The Community Services Directorate had 51% of the workforces and because of the nature of the work carried out by much of its workforce, it had the greatest absence.

Mr Williams added that the figures used in the report for comparable authorities in Cumbria were no longer necessarily accurate.  He explained that Councils no longer had to produce national figures.  The City Council took the decision to identify the full picture for absences and so had included the figures for temporary staff which meant that the Council’s figure increased by half a day.
Members raised further concerns that the figures presented indicated that Carlisle was the worst of the Cumbria districts.

· Who was involved in the Health Task Group and what target had been missed?
Mr Williams responded that the Health Task Group was made up of representatives who had an interest or connection through their role in the Authority.  The Group had wanted to create an Employee Wellbeing Strategy and it was the target date for that which had been missed.  The Strategy was an ambitious document which connected the health and wellbeing agenda with the Council’s people policies, for example flexible working and maternity leave.  Although there had been a delay in producing the strategy there had been a lot of other work carried out such as health days and articles in the staff focus magazine.
RESOLVED – 1)That report PPP.35/09 be noted;
2) That the statistics included in the report be refined to make them more meaningful in terms of Scrutiny;

3) That the Panel acknowledges the hard work being carried out by Officers throughout the Authority to reduce the sickness absence rates.

ROSP.15/09
MEMBERS TRAINING REPORT 2008/09
The Head of Personnel and Development Services (Mr Williams) submitted report PPP.27/09 presenting the Members’ Training Report for the year 2008/09 as required by the Members’ Learning and Development Framework approved by Council in August 2004.

The overall purpose of the report was to enable progress with Council policy to be described to Executive Members who recommended the policy to Council, and for the same progress to be scrutinised by other Members on behalf of Council.

The purpose of the Group Leader reports derived from the arrangement for funding Members’ training whereby their respective Group had been delegated a sub‑budget.

In discussion Members raised the following issues and observations:

· The report had been very useful and it was helpful to see that the amount per Member spent on training had dropped to £292.  This showed that Members were using more local training and thinking more carefully about training costs.
· The Executive had not attended all of the Standing Conferences that were listed in Appendix 1 of the report.  It was very important that the Council had representation at national events and Members questioned whether places could be offered to other Members of the Council if Members of the Executive were unable to attend.

RESOLVED – 1) That report PPP.27/09 be noted;
2) That the Executive provide an explanation as to why not all of the Standing Conferences listed for 2008/09 had been attended and consideration be given to offer the places to other Members of the Council were able to attend the events when the Executive were unable to.
ROPS.16/09
CORPORATE COMPLAINTS AND FEEDBACK

The Head of Facilities (Mr Nicolson) submitted report CS.39/09 reviewing the operation and monitoring of Corporate Complaints, Compliments and Feedback.

Mr Nicolson introduced the Acting Customer Services Manager, Mrs Gillespie, to the Panel.

Mr Nicolson outlined progress to date on complaints and feedback.  Since responsibility for monitoring and reporting complaints and feedback was transferred to Customer Services in December 2007, the team had been able to gain a better understanding of the systems involved.  
The Government National Indicator 14 required local government to report more comprehensively on all customer contacts.  That would form part of the Council Customer Care Strategy being formulated, but would also assist in the capture of more accurate customer data corporately and could provide a more detailed picture for Members and the public alike.

In conclusion, Mr Nicolson asked Members to give consideration to the manner by which they would like feedback in future.

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· It would be useful to have the detail of complaint broken down further so Members could see what part of the services the complaints were about.
· It was felt that the report should be considered annually but future reports should include comparison data and some benchmarking information.  
· It was a credit to Officers that the majority of complaints had been dealt with at stage 1 but it would be useful to have a breakdown of the complaints resolved at stage 1 and further detail on the complaints that went past stage 1.
· The Customer Contact Centre was a good service to gather information.  A lot of the information within the Council could be fed into the Customer Contact Centre database and the service was not being fully utilised.
Mrs Gillespie responded that the database could capture more information and provide more detailed data.  The centre was now using customer feedback cards to analyse complaints at an earlier stage.  Last years statistics showed that 91.6% of people were happy with the service provided and 88.9% were happy with the actual outcome.  She added that the Centre had a Customer Relationship Management System where queries to the Centre were recorded to individual people.  This would identify where a service had not been provided and persistent complaints.  It would also help identify groups that required more support.
A Member commented that it was important that the Panel had some insight into the systems available in the Customer Contact Centre and the Panel could have a more proactive role in the development of the system.  It was suggested that a training session on the systems in the Centre be arranged.
· There should be more information on the positive feedback to provide a balance in the report.
A Member agreed that it was very important to collate positive feedback and ensure it gets passed back to the relevant departments.
· There had been a need for the Customer Contact Centre to concentrate on people that actually needed the services provided.  It was good to see the centre taking positive steps to address this and interact better with customers.
RESOLVED – 1) That the Corporate Complaints feedback report be submitted to the Panel on an annual basis;

2) That future reports provide more detail on the types of complaints received and complaints resolved at stage 1 of the process;
3) That future reports contain details of positive feedback received through the Customer Contact centre;

4) That a training session be arranged for all Members on the services available to Members in the Customer Contact Centre.
[The meeting ended at 12.05pm]
